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April 2, 2001

Dear Stockholder:

On behalf of the Board of Directors, I cordially invite you to attend the
2001 Annual Meeting of the Stockholders of New Century Equity Holdings Corp,
formerly Billing Concepts Corp. The Annual Meeting will be held Tuesday, May
15, 2001, at 9:30 a.m. at the Oak Hills Country Club, 5403 Fredericksburg
Road, San Antonio, Texas. The formal Notice of the Annual Meeting is included
in the enclosed materials.

The matters expected to be acted upon at the meeting are described in the
attached Proxy Statement. During the meeting, stockholders will have the
opportunity to ask questions and comment on the operations of New Century
Equity Holdings Corp.

It is important that your views be represented whether or not you are able to
be present at the Annual Meeting. Please sign and return the enclosed proxy
card promptly.

We appreciate your investment in New Century Equity Holdings Corp. and urge
you to return your proxy card as soon as possible.

Sincerely,

/s/ PARRIS H. HOLMES, JR.
Parris H. Holmes, Jr.
Chairman of the Board
and Chief Executive Officer

                        NEW CENTURY EQUITY HOLDINGS CORP.
                         10101 REUNION PLACE, SUITE 450
                            SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS 78216

                    NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

         NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the
"Annual Meeting") of New Century Equity Holdings Corp.(1) (the "Company") will
be held on Tuesday, May 15, 2001, at 9:30 a.m., Central Time, at the Oak
Hills Country Club, 5403 Fredericksburg Road, San Antonio, Texas, for the
purpose of considering and voting upon the following:
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         (1)      A proposal to elect one (1) director to hold office until the
                  2004 Annual Meeting of Stockholders;

         (2)      A proposal to ratify the appointment of Arthur Andersen LLP as
                  independent public accountants of the Company for the fiscal
                  year ending December 31, 2001(2); and

         (3)      To consider and act upon any other matter that may properly
                  come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof. The
                  Board of Directors of the Company is presently unaware of any
                  other business to be presented to a vote of the stockholders
                  at the Annual Meeting.

         Information with respect to the above matters is set forth in the
Proxy Statement that accompanies this Notice.

         The Board of Directors of the Company has fixed the close of
business on March 12, 2001, as the record date (the "Record Date") for
determining stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual
Meeting. A complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual
Meeting will be maintained at the Company's principal executive offices
during ordinary business hours for a period of ten days prior to the meeting.
The list will be open to the examination of any stockholder for any purpose
germane to the Annual Meeting during this time. The list also will be
produced at the time and place of the Annual Meeting and will be open during
the whole time thereof.

                                          By Order of the Board of Directors,

                                          /s/ DAVID P. TUSA
                                          David P. Tusa
                                          CORPORATE SECRETARY

San Antonio, Texas
April 2, 2001

                             ----------------------

                                    IMPORTANT

         YOU ARE CORDIALLY INVITED TO ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING IN PERSON. EVEN
IF YOU PLAN TO BE PRESENT, PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THE ENCLOSED PROXY
AT YOUR EARLIEST CONVENIENCE IN THE ENVELOPE PROVIDED, WHICH REQUIRES NO POSTAGE
IF MAILED IN THE UNITED STATES. IF YOU ATTEND THE ANNUAL MEETING, YOU MAY VOTE
EITHER IN PERSON OR BY YOUR PROXY.

----------------

(1)  Effective February 12, 2001, Billing Concepts Corp. began operations under
     its new name, New Century Equity Holdings Corp., and began trading under
     its new Nasdaq national ticker symbol, NCEH.
(2)  Effective January 1, 2001, New Century Equity Holdings Corp. changed its
     fiscal year end from September 30 to December 31.

                        NEW CENTURY EQUITY HOLDINGS CORP.
                         10101 REUNION PLACE, SUITE 450
                            SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS 78216
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                                 PROXY STATEMENT

                         ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
                           TO BE HELD ON MAY 15, 2001

GENERAL INFORMATION

         This Proxy Statement and the accompanying Proxy Card are furnished
to the stockholders of New Century Equity Holdings Corp., a Delaware
corporation (the "Company" or "New Century"), in connection with the
solicitation by the Board of Directors of proxies for use at the Annual
Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") to be held on Tuesday, May 15,
2001, at 9:30 a.m., Central Time, at the Oak Hills Country Club, 5403
Fredericksburg Road, San Antonio, Texas, and at any adjournment or
postponement thereof, for the purposes set forth in the foregoing Notice of
Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Properly executed proxies received in time
for the Annual Meeting will be voted.

         The securities of the Company entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting
consist of shares of common stock, $0.01 par value (the "Common Stock"). At
the close of business on March 12, 2001 (the "Record Date"), there were
outstanding and entitled to vote 35,657,839 shares of Common Stock. The
holders of record of Common Stock on the Record Date will be entitled to one
vote per share. The Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of
Incorporation, as amended, does not permit cumulative voting in the election
of directors.

         The Summary Annual Report to Stockholders for the year ended
September 30, 2000 has been or is being furnished with this Proxy Statement,
which is being mailed on or about April 2, 2001, to the holders of record of
Common Stock on the Record Date. The Summary Annual Report to Stockholders
and the Appendix hereto do not constitute a part of the proxy materials.

VOTING AND PROXY PROCEDURES

         Properly executed proxies received in time for the Annual Meeting
will be voted. Stockholders are urged to specify their choices on the proxy,
but if no choice is specified, eligible shares will be voted for the election
of the nominee for director named herein, and for ratification of the
appointment of Arthur Andersen LLP as the Company's independent public
accountants for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2001. At the date of this
Proxy Statement, management of the Company knows of no other matters which
are likely to be brought before the Annual Meeting. However, if any other
matters should properly come before the Annual Meeting, the persons named in
the enclosed proxy will have discretionary authority to vote such proxy in
accordance with their best judgment on such matters.

        If the enclosed form of proxy is executed and returned, it may
nevertheless be revoked by a later-dated proxy or by written notice filed
with the Secretary at the Company's executive offices at any time before the
shares represented by the proxy are voted at the Annual Meeting. Stockholders
attending the Annual Meeting may revoke their proxies and vote in person. The
Company's executive offices are located at 10101 Reunion Place, Suite 450,
San Antonio, Texas 78216.

         The holders of a majority of the total shares of Common Stock issued
and outstanding at the close of business on the Record Date, whether present
in person or represented by proxy, will constitute a quorum for the
transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. Assuming the presence of a
quorum, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the total shares of Common
Stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the
Annual Meeting, is required for the election of the director and the
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affirmative vote of a majority of the total shares of Common Stock present in
person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting is
required for the ratification of the appointment of Arthur Andersen LLP as
the Company's independent public accountants and for any other matters that
may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment thereof.

                                       1

         Abstentions are counted toward the calculation of a quorum but are
not treated as either a vote for or against a proposal. Any unvoted position
in a brokerage account will be counted toward the calculation of a quorum but
will have no effect on the voting outcome of a proposal.

         The cost of solicitation of proxies will be paid by the Company. In
addition to solicitation by mail, proxies may be solicited by the directors,
officers and employees of the Company, without additional compensation (other
than reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses), by personal interview,
telephone, telegram or otherwise. Arrangements will also be made with
brokerage firms and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries that hold the
voting securities of record for the forwarding of solicitation materials to
the beneficial owners thereof. The Company will reimburse such brokers,
custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses
incurred by them in connection therewith. The Company has elected to retain
the services of D. F. King & Co., Inc. for the purpose of soliciting proxies
to be voted at the Annual Meeting at an estimated cost of $5,000, plus
out-of-pocket expenses.

                            OWNERSHIP OF COMMON STOCK

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

         The following table sets forth, as of the dates indicated, certain
information with respect to the Common Stock beneficially owned by persons
who are known to the Company to be the beneficial owners of more than five
percent (5%) of the Common Stock. For purposes of this Proxy Statement,
beneficial ownership is defined in accordance with the rules of the
Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") to mean generally the
power to vote or dispose of shares, regardless of any economic interest
therein. The person listed has sole voting power and sole dispositive power
with respect to all shares set forth in the table unless otherwise specified
in the footnotes to the table.

                                 AMOUNT AND NATURE
                                   OF BENEFICIAL
NAME AND ADDRESS                     OWNERSHIP                    PERCENT
----------------                 -----------------                -------

Michael R. Smith                    2,307,691(1)                    6.5%
5302 Avenue Q
Lubbock, Texas 79412

----------------------------
(1)  Based on information provided by The Nasdaq Stock Market, Inc. for record
     ownership as of February 28, 2001 (the most recent date for which
     information is available to the Company) and a total of 35,657,839 shares
     of Common Stock issued and outstanding on February 28, 2001.
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SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF MANAGEMENT

        The following table sets forth, as of February 28, 2001, certain
information with respect to the Company's Common Stock beneficially owned by
each of its directors and nominees for director, each executive officer named
in the Summary Compensation Table and all of its directors and executive
officers as a group. Such persons have sole voting power and sole dispositive
power with respect to all shares set forth in the table unless otherwise
specified in the footnotes to the table.

                                                         AMOUNT AND NATURE
                                                           OF BENEFICIAL
         NAME                                               OWNERSHIP(1)                 PERCENT  OF CLASS(2)
         ----                                            -----------------               --------------------

      Parris H. Holmes, Jr.                                  1,123,924(3)                         3.2%
      W. Audie Long(4)                                         580,000(5)                         1.6%
      Lee Cooke                                                327,366(6)                          *
      Paul L. Gehri(7)                                         150,416(8)                          *
      David P. Tusa                                             95,417(9)                          *
      Thomas G. Loeffler                                       119,000(10)                         *
      William H. Cunningham                                     14,500(11)                         *
      Kelly E. Simmons(12)                                           0                             *
      J. Stephen Barley                                              0                             *
      All executive officers and directors as a              2,392,406(13)                        6.7%
         group (9 persons, including the executive
         officers and directors listed above)

------------------
*     Represents less than 1% of the issued and outstanding shares of Common
      Stock.

(1)   Information with respect to beneficial ownership is based upon information
      furnished by each director or officer of the Company or contained in
      filings made with the Commission. With the exception of shares that may be
      acquired by employees pursuant to the Employee Stock Purchase Plan and/or
      the 401(k) Retirement Plan, the amount of beneficial ownership includes
      shares subject to acquisition within 60 days of February 28, 2001 by such
      person or group.

(2)   Based on a total 35,657,839 shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding
      on March 12, 2001.

(3)   Includes 881,667 shares that Mr. Holmes has the right to acquire upon the
      exercise of stock options, 3,500 shares that Mr. Holmes held in an
      individual retirement account and 8,757 shares that Mr. Holmes held in his
      Employee Stock Purchase Plan account at February 28, 2001.

(4)   Mr. Long resigned as an officer of the Company and its wholly owned
      subsidiaries on January 15, 2001.

(5)   Includes 396,000 shares that Mr. Long has the right to acquire upon
      exercise of stock options.

(6)   Includes 321,406 shares that Mr. Cooke has the right to acquire upon the
      exercise of stock options and 5,960 shares that Mr. Cooke held in an
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      individual retirement account.

(7)   Mr. Gehri resigned as an officer of the Company and certain of its wholly
      owned subsidiaries on October 23, 2000, the effective date of the sale of
      the Company's Transaction Processing and Aptis Software divisions to
      Platinum Equity Holdings.

(8)   Includes 150,416 shares that Mr. Gehri has the right to acquire upon
      exercise of stock options.

(9)   Represents 95,417 shares that Mr. Tusa has the right to acquire upon
      exercise of stock options.

(10)  Includes 119,000 shares that Mr. Loeffler has the right to acquire upon
      the exercise of stock options.

(11)  Represents 14,500 shares that Mr. Cunningham has the right to acquire upon
      the exercise of stock options.

(12)  Mr. Simmons' last date of employment as an officer of the Company was on
      January 7, 2000.

(13)  Includes 1,978,406 shares that the 9 directors and executive officers
      have the right to acquire upon exercise of stock options, 3,500 shares
      held in an individual retirement account and 8,757 shares that such
      executive officers held in their respective Employee Stock Purchase Plan
      accounts at February 28, 2001.

                                       3

                    MATTERS TO COME BEFORE THE ANNUAL MEETING

PROPOSAL 1:  ELECTION OF ONE DIRECTOR

         The Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as
amended, and Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that the Board of Directors
will consist of not less than three persons, the exact number to be fixed from
time to time by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors has fixed the
authorized number of directors at not less than three. Directors are divided
into three classes. Each class is elected for a term of three years, so that
the term of office of one class of directors expires at every annual meeting.

         The Board of Directors has nominated one person for election as
director in the class whose term of office will expire at the Company's 2004
Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until his successor is elected and qualified.
The nominee is Lee Cooke. The respective term of the director expires on the
date set forth below.

DIRECTOR WHOSE TERM EXPIRES AT
THE 2001 ANNUAL MEETING AND
NOMINEE FOR ELECTION FOR A TERM             POSITION AND OFFICES
EXPIRING AT THE 2004 ANNUAL MEETING           WITH THE COMPANY                  AGE         DIRECTOR SINCE
-----------------------------------         --------------------                ---         --------------

Lee Cooke                                       Director                        56          May 13, 1996

DIRECTORS WHOSE TERMS EXPIRE                POSITION AND OFFICES
AT THE 2002 ANNUAL MEETING                    WITH THE COMPANY                  AGE         DIRECTOR SINCE
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---------------------------                 --------------------                ---         --------------

Parris H. Holmes, Jr.                            Chairman of the Board and      57          May 13, 1996
                                                 Chief Executive Officer

William H. Cunningham                           Director                        57          January 19, 2000

DIRECTORS WHOSE TERMS EXPIRE                POSITION AND OFFICES
AT THE 2003 ANNUAL MEETING                    WITH THE COMPANY                  AGE         DIRECTOR SINCE
---------------------------                 --------------------                ---         --------------

Thomas G. Loeffler                              Director                        54          August 21, 1996

J. Stephen Barley                               Director                        44          December 27, 2000

         Biographical information on these directors is set forth below under
"Further Information--Board of Directors and Executive Officers."

         It is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed proxy to
vote such proxy for the election of the nominee. Management of the Company
does not contemplate that such nominee will become unavailable for any
reason, but if that should occur before the Annual Meeting, proxies that do
not withhold authority to vote for the director will be voted for another
nominee in accordance with the best judgment of the person or persons
appointed to vote the proxy.

         The enclosed form of proxy provides a means for the holders of
Common Stock to vote for the nominee listed therein or to withhold authority
to vote for such nominee. Each properly executed proxy received in time for
the Annual Meeting will be voted as specified therein, or if a stockholder
does not specify in his or her executed proxy how the shares represented by
his or her proxy are to be voted, such shares shall be voted for the nominee
listed therein or for another nominee as provided above. If the director
nominee receives a plurality of the votes cast at the Annual Meeting, he will
be elected as a director. Abstentions and broker non-votes will not be
treated as a vote for or against the director nominee and will not affect the
outcome of the election.

                                       4

         The Company's Amended and Restated Bylaws establish an advance
notice procedure with regard to the nomination of candidates for election as
directors other than by or at the direction of the Company's Board of
Directors (the "Nomination Procedure"). The Nomination Procedure provides
that only persons who are nominated by or at the direction of the Company's
Board of Directors, or by a stockholder who has given timely prior written
notice to the Secretary of the Company prior to the meeting at which
directors are to be elected, will be eligible for election as directors. To
be timely, notice must be received by the Company (i) in the case of an
annual meeting, not less than 90 days prior to the annual meeting, or (ii) in
the case of a special meeting, not later than the seventh day following the
day on which notice of such meeting is first given to stockholders.

         Under the Nomination Procedure, notice to the Company from a
stockholder who proposes to nominate a person at a meeting for election as a
director must contain certain information about that person, including
business and residence addresses, a representation that the stockholder is a
holder of record of stock of the Company entitled to vote at such meeting and
intends to appear in person or by proxy to nominate the person, a description
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of all arrangements or understandings between the stockholder and each
nominee and any other person pursuant to which the nomination is to be made,
such other information regarding each nominee as would be required pursuant
to the proxy rules of the Commission had the nominee been nominated by the
Company's Board of Directors, the consent of such nominee to be nominated and
such other information as would be required to be included in a proxy
statement soliciting proxies for the election of the proposed nominee, and
certain information about the stockholder proposing to nominate that person.
If the Chairman or other officer presiding at a meeting determines that a
person was not nominated in accordance with the Nomination Procedure, such
person will not be eligible for election as a director. Nothing in the
Nomination Procedure will preclude discussion by any stockholder of any
nomination properly made or brought before an annual or special meeting in
accordance with the above-mentioned procedures.

COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

         The business of the Company is managed under the direction of its
Board of Directors. The Company's Board of Directors has established two
standing committees: Audit and Compensation.

         The Audit Committee is comprised of certain directors who are not
employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. Messrs. Cunningham
(Chairman), Barley, Cooke and Loeffler are the current members of the Audit
Committee. The Audit Committee meets with the independent auditors and
management representatives; recommends to the Board of Directors appointment
of independent auditors; approves the scope of audits and other services to
be performed by the independent auditors; considers whether the performance
of any professional services by the auditors other than services provided in
connection with the audit function could impair the independence of the
auditors; and reviews the results of audits and the accounting principles
applied in financial reporting and financial and operational controls. The
independent auditors have unrestricted access to the Audit Committee and vice
versa.

         The Compensation Committee is comprised of certain directors who are
not employees of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. Messrs. Cooke
(Chairman), Barley, Cunningham and Loeffler are the current members of the
Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee's functions include
recommendations on policies and procedures relating to compensation and
various employee stock and other benefit plans and approval of individual
salary adjustments and stock awards.

MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

         During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000, the Board of
Directors met ten times and took action on 36 occasions by unanimous written
consent, the Compensation Committee met one time and took action on 39
occasions by unanimous written consent and the Audit Committee met four
times. Each of the directors of the Company attended at least 75% of the
aggregate of the meetings of the Board of Directors and committees of which
he was a member.

COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

         A total of 1,300,000 shares of Common Stock are subject to the
Company's 1996 Non-Employee Director Plan (the "Director Plan"). Pursuant to
the terms of the Director Plan, upon election and re-election to the Board of
Directors of the Company, each eligible director is granted an option to
purchase 30,000 shares of Common Stock effective as of the date of such
election or re-election, with vesting over a three-year period. In addition,
the Company may grant discretionary options under the Director Plan. Pursuant
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to such authority to grant discretionary options, each outside member of the
Board of

                                       5

Directors receives an annual stock option grant of 6,000 shares, vesting one
year from the date of grant. However, for each quarterly meeting of the Board
of Directors a non-employee director fails to attend, such director forfeits
the rights to purchase 1,500 of the shares subject to such option.

           THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION
              OF THE INDIVIDUAL NOMINATED FOR ELECTION AS DIRECTOR

PROPOSAL 2:  RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

         The Board of Directors, upon recommendation of its Audit Committee,
has appointed the firm of Arthur Andersen LLP to serve as independent public
accountants of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2001.
Although stockholder ratification is not required, the Board of Directors has
directed that such appointment be submitted to the stockholders of the
Company for ratification at the Annual Meeting. Arthur Andersen LLP has
served as independent public accountants of the Company with respect to the
Company's consolidated financial statements for the fiscal years ending
September 30, 1996 through 2000 and is considered by management of the
Company to be well qualified. If the stockholders do not ratify the
appointment of Arthur Andersen LLP, the Board of Directors may reconsider the
appointment.

         Representatives of Arthur Andersen LLP will be present at the Annual
Meeting. They will have an opportunity to make a statement if they desire to
do so and will be available to respond to appropriate questions from
stockholders.

         Assuming the presence of a quorum, ratification of the appointment
of Arthur Andersen LLP requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the
votes cast by the holders of shares of Common Stock entitled to vote in
person or by proxy at the Annual Meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes
will not be considered as a vote for or against the proposal and therefore
will have no effect on the outcome of the proposal. Proxies will be voted for
or against such approval in accordance with specifications marked thereon,
and if no specification is made, the proxies will be voted for such approval.

           THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE PROPOSAL
     TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF ARTHUR ANDERSEN LLP AS INDEPENDENT PUBLIC
    ACCOUNTANTS OF THE COMPANY FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2001

                               FURTHER INFORMATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

         Set forth below is information with respect to each director and
executive officer of the Company as of February 28, 2001. The executive officers
are elected by the Board of Directors and serve at the discretion of the Board.
There are no family relationships between any two directors or executive
officers.

         NAME                               AGE                              POSITION
         ----                               ---                              --------
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         Parris H. Holmes, Jr.              57       Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer

         David P. Tusa                      40       Senior Vice President,  Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary

         Kevin W. Nyland                    41       Vice President - Investor Relations

         J. Stephen Barley                  44       Director(1)(2)

         Lee Cooke                          56       Director(1)(2)

         William H. Cunningham              57       Director(1)(2)

         Thomas G. Loeffler                 54       Director(1)(2)

         -----------------
         (1)  Member of the Audit Committee
         (2)  Member of the Compensation Committee

                                       6

         PARRIS H. HOLMES, JR. has served as Chairman of the Board and Chief
Executive Officer of the Company since May 1996. Mr. Holmes served as both
Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of USLD Communications
Corp., formerly U.S. Long Distance Corp. ("USLD"), from September 1986 until
August 1996, and served as Chairman of the Board of USLD until June 2, 1997.
Prior to March 1993, Mr. Holmes also served as President of USLD. Mr. Holmes
is also Chairman of the Board of Directors of Tanisys Technology, Inc., a
developer, manufacturer and marketer of memory module test equipment. Mr.
Holmes also serves as a Director of Sharps Compliance Corp., a provider of
mail-back sharps disposal services for certain types of medical sharps
(needles, syringes and razors) products. On December 18, 1996, the Commission
filed a civil injunctive action in the United States District Court for the
District of Columbia alleging that Mr. Holmes failed to timely file twelve
reports regarding certain 1991 and 1992 transactions in the stock of USLD as
required by Section 16(a) of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as
amended (the "Exchange Act"). Section 16(a) requires officers and directors
of such companies to file reports with the Commission regarding their
personal transactions in the securities of their company. Mr. Holmes settled
this action on December 18, 1996, without admitting or denying the
allegations of the complaint, by consenting to the entry of an injunction
with respect to these requirements and paying a civil penalty of $50,000.

         DAVID P. TUSA, CPA has served as Senior Vice President and Chief
Financial Officer of the Company since August 1999 and was appointed as
Corporate Secretary in January 2001. Mr. Tusa was Executive Vice President
and Chief Financial Officer of U.S. Legal Support, Inc., a provider of
litigation support services with over 36 offices in seven states, from
September 1997 to August 1999. Prior to this, Mr. Tusa served as Senior Vice
President and Chief Financial Officer of Serv-Tech, Inc., a $300 million,
publicly held provider of specialty services to industrial customers in
multiple industries, from April 1994 through August 1997. Additionally, Mr.
Tusa was with CRSS, Inc., a $600 million, publicly held diversified services
company, from May 1990 through April 1994, most recently as Corporate
Controller.

         KEVIN W. NYLAND has served as Vice President of Investor Relations
of the Company since July 2000. Mr. Nyland was Assistant Vice President of
Morgen-Walke Associates, one of the largest investor relations consulting
firms in the U.S., from April 1999 to April 2000. Prior to this, from January
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1998 to April 1999, Mr. Nyland was an executive search consultant for
senior-level investor relations/public relations positions for high profile
Internet clients. From January 1997 to December 1997 he was Director of
Investor Relations for Mercury Interactive, a Nasdaq-listed leader in the
software testing tools market. Additionally, from January 1995 to January
1997, Mr. Nyland was Vice President of the Torrance Group, a New York-based
investor relations/marketing firm.

         J. STEPHEN BARLEY has served as a Director of the Company since
December 2000. Mr. Barley has been President of C.H.M. Consulting Inc., a
private holdings company based in British Columbia, Canada, providing
business advice and financing to emerging technology companies, since August
1997. He also has served as President of Copper Valley Minerals, Ltd., a
junior mining company located in Nevada, since June 1998. Mr. Barley was a
securities and corporate finance lawyer with the law firm O'Neill & Company
in Vancouver, B.C. from 1984 to 1997, where he was a partner from 1987 to
1997.

         LEE COOKE has served as a director of the Company since May 1996,
and was a director of USLD from July 1991 until July 1996. Since September
1991, he has been Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of
Habitek International, Inc., d/b/a U.S. Medical Systems, Inc. Mr. Cooke is
also a director of Sharps Compliance Corp., a provider of mail-back sharps
disposal, and serves as an advisory director to M2K, an interactive marketing
firm, and the Staubach Group, CTLLC. He was President and Chief Executive
Officer of Cuville, Inc., d/b/a Good2CU.com, from 1999 until 2000. He served
as Chief Executive Officer of The Greater Austin Chamber of Commerce from
1983 to 1987. From 1988 to 1991 he served in the elected position as Mayor of
Austin, Texas.

         WILLIAM H. CUNNINGHAM, PH.D. has served as a Director of the Company
since January 2000. Dr. Cunningham was Chancellor of The University of Texas
System beginning September 1992. He was President of The University of
Texas at Austin from 1985 to 1992. Dr. Cunningham also serves as a Director
of Metamore Worldwide, Inc., Jefferson-Pilot Corporation and 32 funds in the
John Hancock family of mutual funds and is an Advisory Director of Chase Bank
of Texas (Austin), a division of Chase Manhattan Bank.

         THOMAS G. LOEFFLER has served as a Director of the Company since
August 1996 and has been an attorney with the law firm of Arter & Hadden LLP
since June 1993. Prior to that time, Mr. Loeffler was a practicing attorney
and consultant. Mr. Loeffler served as a member of Congress in the United
States House of Representatives from 1979 to 1987. Mr. Loeffler serves as a
Director of Triad Hospitals, Inc. and is Vice Chairman of the Board of
Regents of The University of Texas System.

                                       7

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

         GENERAL

         The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Compensation
Committee") has furnished the following report on the Company's executive
compensation policies. This report describes the Compensation Committee's
compensation policies applicable to the Company's executive officers and
provides specific information regarding the compensation of the Company's Chief
Executive Officer. (The information contained in this "Compensation Committee
Report on Executive Compensation" shall not be deemed to be "soliciting
material" or to be "filed" with the Commission, nor shall such information be
incorporated by reference into any future filings under the Securities Act of
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1933, as amended, or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the Company
specifically incorporates it by reference into such filing.)

         The Compensation Committee currently is comprised of four outside
directors--Messrs. Cooke (Chairman), Barley, Cunningham and Loeffler--and
administers and oversees all aspects of the Company's executive compensation
policy and reports its determinations to the Board of Directors. The
Compensation Committee's overall goal is to develop executive compensation
policies that are consistent with, and linked to, strategic business objectives
and Company values. The Compensation Committee approves the design of, assesses
the effectiveness of, and administers executive compensation programs in support
of the Company's compensation policies. The Compensation Committee also reviews
and approves all salary arrangements and other remuneration for executives,
evaluates executive performance and considers related matters.

         COMPENSATION PHILOSOPHY

         The Company's executive compensation policies have four primary
objectives: to attract and retain highly competent executives to manage the
Company's business, to offer executives appropriate incentives for
accomplishment of the Company's business objectives and strategy, to
encourage stock ownership by executives to enhance mutuality of interest with
stockholders and to maximize long-term stockholder value. The Compensation
Committee believes the compensation policies should operate in support of
these objectives and should emphasize a long-term and at-risk focus, a
pay-for-performance culture, an equity orientation and management development.

         ELEMENTS OF COMPENSATION

         Each element of compensation considers median compensation levels
paid within the competitive market. Competitive market data compares the
Company's compensation practices to a group of comparative companies that
tend to have similar sales volumes, market capitalizations, employment levels
and lines of business. The Compensation Committee reviews and approves the
selection of companies used for compensation comparison purposes.

         The key elements of the Company's executive compensation are base
salary, annual incentive and long-term incentive. These key elements are
addressed separately below. In determining compensation, the Compensation
Committee considers all elements of an executive's total compensation package.

         BASE SALARIES. Base salaries for executives are determined initially
by evaluating executives' levels of responsibility, prior experience, breadth
of knowledge, internal equity issues and external pay practices. Base
salaries are below the size-adjusted medians of the competitive market.

         Increases to base salaries are driven primarily by individual
performance. Individual performance is evaluated based on sustained levels of
individual contribution to the Company. When evaluating individual
performance, the Compensation Committee considers the executive's efforts in
promoting Company values, continuing educational and management training,
improving product quality, developing relationships with customers, vendors
and employees, and demonstrating leadership abilities among co-workers. Mr.
Holmes received a base salary of $375,000 from the Company in fiscal 2000.

         ANNUAL INCENTIVE. Each year, the Compensation Committee evaluates
the performance of the Company as a whole, as well as the performance of each
individual executive. Factors considered include revenue growth, net
profitability and cost control. The Compensation Committee does not utilize
formalized mathematical formulae, nor does it assign weightings to these
factors. The Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, determines the
amount, if any, of incentive payments to each executive. The Compensation
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Committee believes that the Company's growth in revenue and profitability
requires subjectivity on the part of the Committee when determining incentive
payments. The Compensation Committee believes that specific formulae restrict
flexibility and are too rigid at this stage of the Company's development. Mr.
Holmes received a

                                       8

cash bonus of $200,000 in fiscal 2000, which was earned in fiscal 1999. Mr.
Holmes did not receive an incentive payment from the Company for fiscal 2000.

         LONG-TERM INCENTIVE. The Company's long-term compensation philosophy
provides that long-term incentives should relate to improvement in
stockholder value, thereby creating a mutuality of interests between
executives and stockholders. Additionally, the Compensation Committee
believes that the long-term security of executives is critical for the
perpetuation of the Company. Long-term incentives are provided to executives
through the Company's 1996 Employee Comprehensive Stock Plan, in the form of
stock options and restricted stock awards, and through the Company's
Executive Compensation Deferral Plan.

         In keeping with the Company's commitment to provide a total
compensation package that favors at-risk components to pay, long-term
incentives comprise an appreciable portion of an executive's total
compensation package. When awarding long-term incentives, the Compensation
Committee considers executives' respective levels of responsibility, prior
experience, historical award data, various performance criteria and
compensation practices at comparative companies. Again, the Compensation
Committee does not utilize formal mathematical formulae when determining the
number of options/shares granted to executives.

         RESTRICTED STOCK

         Officers and full-time employees of the Company, including directors
who are also full-time employees, are eligible for awards of restricted stock
under the Employee Stock Plan (as hereinafter defined). The number of shares
of Common Stock to be awarded to an employee and other terms of the award are
determined by the Compensation Committee, which administers the Employee
Stock Plan. Each award is evidenced by an agreement that sets forth the terms
and conditions of the restricted stock granted, including the vesting
schedule. The Employee Stock Plan provides for certain vesting upon death,
permanent disability, retirement, termination for good reason by the employee
and upon a change of control. The restricted stock may not be sold, assigned,
transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered for a period of not less than
one year but not greater than two years. The employee, as owner of the
restricted stock, has all rights of a stockholder including voting rights and
the right to receive cash dividends, if any. Mr. Holmes did not receive a
restricted stock award from the Company in fiscal 2000.

         STOCK OPTIONS

         Stock options generally are granted at an option price not less than
the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant. Accordingly,
stock options have value only if the price of the Common Stock appreciates
after the date the options are granted. This design focuses executives on the
creation of stockholder value over the long term and encourages equity
ownership in the Company.

         In fiscal 2000, Mr. Holmes received an option to purchase 200,000
shares of Common Stock with an exercise price of $4.875 per share, vesting
100% on the date of grant, and an option to purchase 33,333 shares of Common
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Stock with an exercise price of $3.3125 per share, vesting 25% on each of
November 8, 2000, 2001, 2002 and 2003. In determining the number of shares
subject to the options granted to Mr. Holmes, the Committee considered
numerous subjective factors indicative of Mr. Holmes' dedication to the
success of the Company. As of February 28, 2001, Mr. Holmes owned 242,257
shares of the Company's Common Stock and held options to purchase an
additional 881,667 shares. The Compensation Committee believes that this
equity interest provides an appropriate link to the interests of stockholders.

         EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION DEFERRAL PLAN

         The Company offers to certain key employees the ability to defer a
portion of their respective salaries, on a pre-tax basis, up to 100% of base
compensation, with benefits generally payable upon retirement, disability,
termination of employment (other than for cause) or death. The Company may
make certain matching contributions to each participant's account under such
plan with vesting to occur over time; however, the Company has retained the
ability to limit its contributions thereunder at any time. The Committee
believes that this type of plan provides additional long-term incentive for
overall corporate success. The Company made an aggregate of approximately
$195,870 in matching contributions during fiscal 2000, $20,771 of which was
made on behalf of Mr. Holmes.

                                       9

         SECTION 162(m)

         Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the
"Code"), currently imposes a $1.0 million limitation on the deductibility of
certain compensation paid to each of the Company's five highest paid
executives. Excluded from this limitation is compensation that is
"performance based." For compensation to be performance based it must meet
certain criteria, including being based on predetermined objective standards
approved by stockholders. In general, the Company believes that compensation
relating to options granted under the Employee Stock Plan should be excluded
from the $1.0 million limitation calculation. The Compensation Committee
intends to take into account the potential application of Section 162(m) with
respect to incentive compensation awards and other compensation decisions
made by it in the future.

         CONCLUSION

         The Compensation Committee believes these executive compensation
policies serve the interests of the stockholders and the Company effectively.
The Committee believes that the various pay vehicles offered are
appropriately balanced to provide increased motivation for executives to
contribute to the Company's overall future successes, thereby enhancing the
value of the Company for the stockholders' benefit.

                COMPENSATION COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

                                    Lee Cooke
                                J. Stephen Barley
                              William H. Cunningham
                               Thomas G. Loeffler
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AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

         GENERAL

         The Audit Committee (the "Committee") consists of four directors,
each of whom is independent as defined in the listing standards of Nasdaq. A
brief description of the responsibilities of the Committee is set forth above,
under the heading "Committees of the Board of Directors," and a copy of the
Committee's Audit Charter is attached hereto as Appendix B.

         The Committee has reviewed and discussed the Company's audited
financial statements for fiscal 2000 with management of the Company. The
Committee has discussed with Arthur Andersen LLP, the Company's independent
accountants, the matters required to be discussed by SAS 61 (Codification of
Statements on Auditing Standards). The Committee also has received the
written disclosures and the letter from Arthur Andersen LLP required by
Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1 (Independence Standards Board
Standard No. 1, Independence Discussions with Audit Committees), and has
discussed with Arthur Andersen LLP its independence.

         Based on the review and the discussions referred to above, the
Committee recommended to the Board that the Company's audited financial
statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the
fiscal year ended September 30, 2000 for filing with the Securities and
Exchange Commission.

         AUDIT FEES

         The aggregate fees billed by Arthur Andersen LLP for professional
services required for the audit of the Company's annual financial statements
for fiscal 2000 and the reviews of the interim financial statements included
in the Company's Forms 10-Q's for that year were approximately $158,000.

         ALL OTHER FEES

         The aggregate fees billed for additional services rendered by Arthur
Andersen LLP in fiscal 2000, other than the services described above, were
approximately $312,000. In engaging Arthur Andersen LLP for these additional
services, the Audit Committee considered whether the provision of these
services was compatible with maintaining Arthur Andersen LLP's independence.

                    AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

                              William H. Cunningham
                                J. Stephen Barley
                                    Lee Cooke
                               Thomas G. Loeffler
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EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

         The following Summary Compensation Table sets forth certain information
concerning compensation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and each of the
Company's four other most highly compensated executive officers for fiscal 2000.

                           SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

                                                                                               LONG-TERM
                                                                                           COMPENSATION AWARDS
                                                                                         -----------------------
                                           ANNUAL COMPENSATION                           RESTRICTED   SECURITIES
     NAME AND PRINCIPAL         FISCAL   ------------------------        OTHER ANNUAL      STOCK      UNDERLYING      ALL OTHER
           POSITION              YEAR    SALARY ($)     BONUS ($)       COMPENSATION ($)  AWARDS($)   OPTIONS (#)   COMPENSATION ($)
----------------------------     ----    ----------     ---------       ----------------  ---------   -----------   ----------------

PARRIS H. HOLMES, JR.            2000    $389,421(1)    $200,000(2)         $54,235(3)       0        233,333        $502,760(4)
CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD AND        1999    $374,998(1)    $200,000(2)         $46,772(5)       0        300,000        $165,123(6)
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER          1998    $372,113(1)        0               $51,533(7)       0        275,000        $150,014(8)

KELLY E. SIMMONS(9)              2000    $ 57,885(10)   $ 70,422(2)            0             0           0           $430,000(11)
FORMER EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT; 1999    $185,000       $145,422(2)         $26,438(12)      0        200,000        $  9,278(13)
PRESIDENT & CHIEF OPERATING      1998    $185,961           0               $18,879          0        120,000        $  7,152(14)
OFFICER OF APTIS, INC.

W. AUDIE LONG(15)                2000    $198,923(16)   $133,162(2)         $55,160(17)      0         31,000        $ 22,384(18)
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND        1999    $180,000           0               $14,457          0         85,000        $ 11,494(19)
GENERAL COUNSEL                  1998    $114,231(20)       0                  0             0         30,000        $  7,104(21)

DAVID P. TUSA                    2000    $181,731(22)       0               $56,495(23)      0          6,667        $ 12,125(24)
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,           1999    $ 10,096(25)       0               $ 6,250          0        150,000            0
CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER AND      1998        N/A           N/A                 N/A          N/A          N/A            N/A
CORPORATE SECRETARY

PAUL L. GEHRI(26)                2000    $170,769(27)       0               $ 4,795          0         75,000        $ 13,032(28)
FORMER SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT     1999    $163,125(29)       0               $ 4,418          0        125,000        $  8,446(30)
OF SALES & MARKETING             1998    $177,000(29)       0               $14,506          0         60,000        $  7,258(31)

----------------------
(1)   Represents total amount paid to Mr. Holmes for payrolls during the
      respective year indicated, based on an annual salary of $375,000 for 2000,
      1999 and 1998.
(2)   Represents a bonus earned in the prior fiscal year but paid in the fiscal
      year indicated.
(3)   Includes $29,206 reimbursed to Mr. Holmes during fiscal 2000 for the
      payment of certain taxes.
(4)   Represents $9,781 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions, $20,771 in
      deferred compensation contributions and $172,000 in life insurance
      premiums made or paid on behalf of Mr. Holmes during fiscal 2000, and
      $300,208 received by Mr. Holmes during fiscal 2000 for surrender value of
      certain life insurance policies.
(5)   Includes $11,722 reimbursed to Mr. Holmes during fiscal 1999 for the
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      payment of certain taxes.
(6)   Represents $5,000 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions, $16,872 in
      deferred compensation contributions and $143,251 in life insurance
      premiums made or paid on behalf of Mr. Holmes during fiscal 1999.
(7)   Includes $31,269 reimbursed to Mr. Holmes during fiscal 1998 for the
      payment of certain taxes.
(8)   Represents $5,000 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions, $18,660 in
      deferred compensation contributions and $126,354 in life insurance
      premiums made or paid on behalf of Mr. Holmes during fiscal 1998.
(9)   Mr. Simmons resigned from the Company January 7, 2000.
(10)  Represents total amount paid to Mr. Simmons for payrolls from October 1,
      1999 through January 7, 2000 based on an annual salary of $215,000.
(11)  Represents total amount paid to Mr. Simmons for contractual severance in
      conjunction with his January 7, 2000 resignation.
(12)  Includes $5,062 reimbursed to Mr. Simmons during fiscal 1999 for the
      payment of certain taxes.
(13)  Represents $4,004 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $5,274 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Simmons during
      fiscal 1999.
(14)  Represents $4,056 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $3,096 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Simmons during
      fiscal 1998.
(15)  Mr. Long resigned from the Company January 15, 2001.
(16)  Represents total amount paid to Mr. Long for payrolls during fiscal 2000
      based on an annual salary of $192,000; includes $6,753 paid to Mr. Long
      under the Disability Plan.

                                       12

(17)  Includes $40,471 reimbursed to Mr. Long during fiscal 2000 for the payment
      of certain taxes.
(18)  Represents $8,438 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $13,946 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Long during
      fiscal 2000.
(19)  Represents $3,946 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $7,548 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Long during
      fiscal 1999.
(20)  Amount shown reflects Mr. Long's salary from February 1, 1998, the
      beginning date of his employment with the Company, through the end of
      fiscal 1998.
(21)  Represents deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Long
      during fiscal 1998.
(22)  Represents total amount paid to Mr. Tusa for payrolls during fiscal 2000
      based on an annual salary of $175,000.
(23)  Includes $37,290 in relocation related reimbursments to Mr. Tusa during
      fiscal 2000.
(24)  Represents $4,375 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $7,750 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Tusa during
      fiscal 2000.
(25)  Amount shown reflects Mr. Tusa's salary from August 30, 1999, the
      beginning date of his employment with the Company, through the end of
      fiscal 1999.
(26)  Mr. Gehri resigned as an officer of the Company and certain of its wholly
      owned subsidiaries on October 23, 2000, the effective date of the sale of
      the Company's Transaction Processing and Aptis Software divisions to
      Platinum Equity Holdings.
(27)  Represents total amount paid to Mr. Gehri for payrolls during fiscal 2000
      based on an annual salary of $165,000.
(28)  Represents $7,632 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $5,400 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Gehri during
      fiscal 2000.
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(29)  Includes commissions paid to Mr. Gehri.
(30)  Represents $4,996 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $3,450 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Gehri during
      fiscal 1999.
(31)  Represents $4,258 in 401(k) Retirement Plan contributions and $3,000 in
      deferred compensation contributions made on behalf of Mr. Gehri during
      fiscal 1998.

STOCK OPTION GRANTS IN FISCAL 2000

         The following table provides certain information related to options
granted by the Company to the named executive officers during fiscal 2000
pursuant to the Employee Stock Plan.

                              INDIVIDUAL GRANTS
                          -----------------------------                                      POTENTIAL REALIZABLE
                                            % OF TOTAL                                         VALUE AT ASSUMED
                          NUMBER OF           OPTIONS                                       ANNUAL RATES OF STOCK
                          SECURITIES        GRANTED TO    EXERCISE                          PRICE APPRECIATION FOR
                          UNDERLYING        EMPLOYEES     OR BASE                                OPTION TERM(1)
                           OPTIONS          IN FISCAL      PRICE      EXPIRATION           --------------------------
       NAME               GRANTED (#)          2000        ($/SH)        DATE              5% ($)             10% ($)
------------------        -----------     -------------   ------   -------------          ------            --------

Parris H. Holmes, Jr.      200,000              13.1%     $4.875        4/17/07          $396,923          $924,999
                            33,333               2.2%    $3.3125        6/09/07          $ 44,950          $104,753

W. Audie Long(2)            25,000               1.6%     $4.875       10/20/07          $ 49,615          $115,625
                             6,000                       $3.3125       10/20/07          $  8,091           $18,856

Kelly E. Simmons(3)              0               N/A       N/A           N/A               N/A                N/A

David P. Tusa                6,667               0.4%    $3.3125        6/09/07          $  8,991          $ 20,952

Paul L. Gehri(4)            75,000               4.9%      $4.25        7/27/07          $129,763          $302,404

----------------
(1)  The potential realizable value is calculated based on the term of the
     option and is calculated by assuming that the fair market value of Common
     Stock on the date of the grant as determined by the Board appreciates at
     the indicated annual rate compounded annually for the entire term of the
     option and that the option is exercised and the Common Stock received
     therefor is sold on the last day of the term of the option for the
     appreciated price. The 5% and 10% rates of appreciation are derived from
     the rules of the Commission and do not reflect the Company's estimate of
     future stock price appreciation. The actual value realized may be greater
     than or less than the potential realizable values set forth in the table.
(2)  Mr. Long resigned from the Company January 15, 2001.
(3)  Mr. Simmons resigned from the Company January 7, 2000.
(4)  Mr. Gehri resigned as an officer of the Company and certain of its wholly
     owned subsidiaries on October 23, 2000, the effective date of the sale of
     the Company's Transaction Processing and Aptis Software divisions to
     Platinum Equity Holdings.

                                       13

AGGREGATED OPTION EXERCISES IN FISCAL 2000 AND FISCAL YEAR-END OPTION VALUES
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         The following table provides information related to options of New
Century exercised by the named executive officers of the Company during fiscal
2000 and the number and value of New Century options held at September 30, 2000.

                                                                     NUMBER OF SECURITIES        VALUE(2) OF UNEXERCISED
                                                                    UNDERLYING UNEXERCISED             IN-THE-MONEY
                                                                     OPTIONS AT FY-END(#)           OPTIONS AT FY-END($)
                               SHARES ACQUIRED         VALUE       -------------------------   ---------------------------
          NAME            UPON OPTION EXERCISE(#)  REALIZED($)(1)  EXERCISABLE UNEXERCISABLE   EXERCISABLE   UNEXERCISABLE
-----------------------   -----------------------  --------------  ----------- -------------   -----------   -------------

Parris H. Holmes, Jr.                 0                   0         810,833       179,167           0          0

W. Audie Long(3)                      0                   0         190,000       106,000           0          0

Kelly E. Simmons(4)                   0                   0               0             0           0          0

David P. Tusa                         0                   0          50,000       106,667           0          0

Paul L. Gehri(5)                      0                   0         137,916       208,750           0          0

----------------
(1)  Market value of the underlying securities at exercise date, minus the
     exercise price.
(2)  Market value of the underlying securities at September 29, 2000 ($3.1875),
     minus the exercise price.
(3)  Mr. Long resigned from the Company January 15, 2001.
(4)  Mr. Simmons resigned from the Company January 7, 2000.
(5)  Mr. Gehri resigned as an officer of the Company and certain of its wholly
     owned subsidiaries on October 23, 2000, the effective date of the sale of
     the Company's Transaction Processing and Aptis Software divisions to
     Platinum Equity Holdings.

EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS

         NEW CENTURY EQUITY HOLDINGS CORP. 401(K) RETIREMENT PLAN

         The Company maintains the New Century Equity Holdings Corp. 401(k)
Retirement Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts Corp. 401(k)
Retirement Plan (the "New Century 401(k) Retirement Plan"). Participation in
the New Century 401(k) Retirement Plan is offered to eligible employees of
New Century Equity Holdings Corp. or its subsidiaries (collectively, the
"Participants"). Generally, all employees of New Century Equity Holdings
Corp. or its subsidiaries who are 21 years of age and who have completed six
months of service during which they worked at least 500 hours are eligible
for participation in the New Century 401(k) Retirement Plan.

         The New Century 401(k) Retirement Plan is a 401(k) plan, a form of
defined contribution plan, which provides that Participants generally may
make voluntary salary deferral contributions, on a pre-tax basis, of between
1% and 15% of their base compensation in the form of voluntary payroll
deductions up to a maximum amount as indexed for cost-of-living adjustments
("Voluntary Contributions"). During calendar year 1999, the Company made
matching contributions equal to 50% of the first 6% of a Participant's
compensation contributed as salary deferral. Beginning January 1, 2000, the
Company made matching contributions equal to 100% of the first 5% of a
Participant's compensation contributed as salary deferral. The Company may
from time to time make additional discretionary contributions at the sole
discretion of the Company's Board of Directors. The discretionary
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contributions, if any, are allocated to Participants' accounts based on a
discretionary percentage of the Participants' respective salary deferrals.

         The New Century 401(k) Retirement Plan was amended effective January
1, 2000 to provide that Participants immediately vest as to 100% of all
contributions made by the Company. Participants have always been 100% vested
in their Voluntary Contributions. Service with USLD prior to the spin-off of
the Company from USLD in August 1996, and service with acquired companies
prior to acquisition by the Company, was credited under the New Century
401(k) Retirement Plan for purposes of vesting as well as eligibility to
participate.

                                       14

         Effective October 23, 2000, upon closing of the sale of the
Company's Transaction Processing and Aptis Software divisions to Platinum
Equity Holdings, the Company's obligations under the Billing Concepts Corp.
401(k) Retirement Plan were transferred to Platinum Equity Holdings and the
Company adopted the New Century Equity Holdings Corp. 401 (k) Plan (the "New
Century 401(k) Plan"). Participation in the New Century 401(k) Plan is
offered to eligible employees of the Company or its subsidiaries on
substantially the same terms as the Billing 401(k) Retirement Plan.

         1996 EMPLOYEE COMPREHENSIVE STOCK PLAN

         The Company has adopted the New Century Equity Holdings Corp. 1996
Employee Comprehensive Stock Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts
Corp. 1996 Employee Comprehensive Stock Plan (the "Employee Stock Plan"). The
Employee Stock Plan provides for (i) the grant of incentive stock options
("ISOs") under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code, (ii) the grant of
non-qualified stock options that do not qualify under Section 422 of the Code
("NQSOs") and (iii) the award of shares of restricted stock of the Company.
Under the terms of the Employee Stock Plan, 14,500,000 shares of Common Stock
have been reserved for the granting of options and awards of restricted
stock. At December 31, 2000, options to purchase 8,951,141 shares, and 35,600
shares of restricted stock, were outstanding under the Employee Stock Plan.
If any option or award granted under the Employee Stock Plan terminates,
expires or is surrendered as to any shares, new options or awards may
thereafter be made covering such shares.

         The Employee Stock Plan is administered by the Compensation
Committee, which is comprised of "disinterested persons" appointed by the
Board, currently Lee Cooke, J. Stephen Barley, William H. Cunningham and
Thomas G. Loeffler. The Employee Stock Plan grants broad authority to the
Compensation Committee to grant options or award restricted shares to
full-time employees and officers of the Company and its subsidiaries
(estimated to total 40 eligible individuals at December 31, 2000) selected by
the Compensation Committee, to determine the number of shares subject to
options or awards and to provide for the appropriate periods and methods of
exercise and requirements regarding the vesting of options and awards of
restricted shares. The option price per share with respect to each option
shall be determined by the Compensation Committee, but shall in no instance
be less than the par value of the shares subject to the option. In addition,
the option price for ISOs may not be less than 100% of the fair market value
of the Common Stock on the date of grant. An ISO may be granted to a
participant only if such participant, at the time the option is granted, does
not own stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of
all classes of Common Stock of the Company or a subsidiary. The preceding
restriction shall not apply if at the time the option is granted the option
price is at least 110% of the fair market value of the Common Stock subject
to the option and such option by its terms is not exercisable after the
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expiration of five years from the date of grant. The aggregate fair market
value (determined as of the time the option is granted) of the stock with
respect to which ISOs are exercisable for the first time by a participant in
any calendar year (under all plans of New Century Equity Holdings Corp. and
of any parent or subsidiary) shall not exceed $100,000. There is no price
requirement for NQSOs, other than that the option price must exceed the par
value of the Common Stock. The Compensation Committee may permit the option
purchase price to be payable by transfer to New Century Equity Holdings Corp.
of Common Stock owned by the option holder with a fair market value at the
time of exercise equal to the option purchase price.

         The Employee Stock Plan permits the Compensation Committee to make
awards of restricted shares of Common Stock that are subject to a designated
period during which such shares of Common Stock may not be sold, assigned,
transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered, which period shall not be less
than one (1) year nor more than two (2) years from the date of grant. As a
condition to any award, the Compensation Committee may require an employee to
pay to the Company the amount (such as the par value of such shares) required
to be received by New Century in order to assure compliance with applicable
state law. Any award for which such requirement is established shall
automatically expire if not purchased in accordance with the Compensation
Committee's requirements within 60 days after the date of grant. The
Compensation Committee may, at any time, reduce the restricted period with
respect to any outstanding shares of restricted stock and any retained
distributions with respect thereto awarded under the Employee Stock Plan.
Shares of restricted stock awarded under the Employee Stock Plan shall
constitute issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock for all corporate
purposes.

         Each employee has the right to vote the restricted stock held by
such employee, to receive and retain all cash dividends and distributions
thereon and exercise all other rights, powers and privileges of a holder of
Common Stock with respect to such restricted stock, subject to certain
exceptions. Unless otherwise provided in the agreement relating to an award,
upon the occurrence of a change of control, as defined in the Employee Stock
Plan, all restrictions imposed on the employee's restricted stock and any
retained distributions shall automatically terminate and lapse and the
restricted period shall terminate; provided, however, that if the change of
control occurs within six months of the date of grant, the restrictions and
the restricted period shall terminate on the six-month anniversary of the
date of grant.

                                       15

         1999 COMMSOFT ACQUISITION STOCK OPTION PLAN

         In December 1998, in connection with the Company's acquisition of
Communications Software Consultants, Inc. ("CommSoft"), the Company adopted
the New Century Equity Holdings Corp. 1999 CommSoft Acquisition Stock Option
Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts Corp. 1999 CommSoft Acquisition
Stock Option Plan (the "CommSoft Employee Stock Plan"). The CommSoft Employee
Stock Plan provides for the grant of NQSOs. Under the terms of the CommSoft
Employee Stock Plan, 173,153 shares of Common Stock were reserved for the
granting of options. At December 31, 2000, options to purchase 38,791 shares
were outstanding under the CommSoft Employee Stock Plan. If any option or
award granted under the CommSoft Employee Stock Plan terminates, expires or
is surrendered as to any shares, new options or awards may thereafter be made
covering such shares.

         The CommSoft Employee Stock Plan is administered by the Compensation
Committee, which is comprised of "disinterested persons" appointed by the
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Board, currently Lee Cooke, J. Stephen Barley, William H. Cunningham and
Thomas G. Loeffler. The CommSoft Employee Stock Plan granted authority to the
Compensation Committee to grant options to those employees of CommSoft
holding stock options to purchase shares of Class B common stock, $.001 par
value, of CommSoft on the closing date of the Company's acquisition of all of
the issued and outstanding capital stock of CommSoft under the terms of the
Plan of Merger and Acquisition Agreement (the "Merger Agreement"). The Merger
Agreement closed on December 18, 1998, at which date 88 former employees of
CommSoft were eligible for grants under the CommSoft Employee Stock Plan. In
addition, the Committee has the authority to determine methods of exercise.
The option price per share with respect to each option was determined by a
formula set forth in the Merger Agreement. The Compensation Committee may
permit the option purchase price to be payable by transfer to New Century
Equity Holdings Corp. of Common Stock owned by the option holder with a fair
market value at the time of exercise equal to the option purchase price.

         1996 EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

         The Company has adopted the New Century Equity Holdings Corp. 1996
Employee Stock Purchase Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts Corp.
1996 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Employee Stock Purchase Plan"). The
Employee Stock Purchase Plan allows employees of the Company and its
subsidiaries to purchase Common Stock at regular intervals by means of wage
and salary deferrals on a tax-favored basis.

         The Employee Stock Purchase Plan, which is intended to qualify under
Section 423 of the Code, is administered by the Employee Stock Purchase Plan
Committee, which is appointed by the Board of Directors. The committee
consists of at least three (3) persons who need not be members of the Board
of Directors. The committee supervises the administration and enforcement of
the Employee Stock Purchase Plan, and all questions of interpretation or
application of the Employee Stock Purchase Plan are determined in the sole
discretion of the committee. All decisions made by the committee are final,
conclusive and binding on all of the participants of the Employee Stock
Purchase Plan and the Company.

         Every employee of the Company and its subsidiaries is eligible to
participate in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan on a voluntary basis with the
exception of (i) employees who have not completed at least six months of
continuous service with New Century as of the applicable enrollment date and
(ii) employees who would, immediately upon enrollment, own directly or
indirectly, or hold purchase rights, options or rights to acquire, an
aggregate of 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all
outstanding shares of all classes of the Company or any subsidiary. To
participate in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan, eligible employees must
enroll in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan and authorize payroll deductions
pursuant to the Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Approximately 26 employees were
eligible to participate under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan at December
31, 2000.

         Enrollment in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan constitutes a grant
by the Company to the participant of the right to purchase shares of Common
Stock. The aggregate number of shares that may be issued under the Employee
Stock Purchase Plan may not exceed 2,000,000 shares of New Century Common
Stock, subject to adjustment as provided in the Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
The purchase price per share is the lesser of (i) 85% of the fair market
value of the Common Stock on the first day of the applicable participation
period or (ii) 85% of the fair market value of the Common Stock on the last
day of such participation period. The number of shares purchased is
determined by dividing the total amount of payroll deductions withheld from a
participant's paychecks during a participation period by the purchase price.
The aggregate of monthly payroll deductions cannot exceed $10,625 for each
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participant in any six-month participation period. At the end of each
offering period, the applicable number of shares of Common Stock is
automatically purchased for the participant.
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         EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION DEFERRAL PLAN

         The Company has adopted the New Century Equity Holdings Corp.
Executive Compensation Deferral Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts
Corp. Executive Compensation Deferral Plan (the "Executive Deferral Plan").
Participation in the Executive Deferral Plan is offered to certain key
employees occupying management positions and/or certain other highly
compensated employees of the Company who are determined by the Board, from
time to time, to be eligible to participate in the Executive Deferral Plan
("Executive Deferral Participants"). As of December 31, 2000, there were 14
participants in the Executive Deferral Plan.

         The Executive Deferral Plan is a deferred compensation plan that
provides that Executive Deferral Participants generally may make voluntary
salary deferral contributions, on a pre-tax basis, in equal monthly amounts
of up to 100% of his or her base compensation ("Voluntary Deferral
Contribution"). In addition, from January 1, 2000 to June 30, 2000, the
Company made certain matching contributions with respect to each Voluntary
Deferral Contribution (the "Deferral Contribution") equal to the lesser of
(i) the Voluntary Deferral Contribution or (ii) that amount together with the
Voluntary Deferral Contribution that actuarially determined would yield a
10-year annuity equal to 50% of the New Century Executive Deferral
Participant's compensation payable at age 65, with a minimum contribution of
$3,000. Beginning July 1, 2000, the Executive Deferral Plan was amended to
provide for matching contributions by the Company of 100% of the Voluntary
Deferral Contribution up to a maximum monthly contribution of $1,500, except
that the maximum monthly Company matching contribution for the chief
executive officer is $2,500. However, the Company reserves the right, at any
time, to decrease the Deferral Contribution or provide no Deferral
Contribution whatsoever for any plan year. Until July 1, 2000, the Company
credited each New Century Executive Deferral Participant's plan account with
interest from time to time at the rate declared by the Company in accordance
with the Executive Deferral Plan. Effective July 1, 2000, the Executive
Deferral Plan was amended to provide that Participants may invest Voluntary
Deferral Contributions and Deferral Contributions in mutual funds selected by
the Company from time to time. The Company made approximately $195,870 in
Company Deferral Contributions to this plan during fiscal 2000.

        Until July 1, 2000, the Executive Deferral Plan provided that unless
terminated for cause, Executive Deferral Participants were annually vested in
33% of any Deferral Contribution beginning with the New Century Executive
Deferral Participant's first anniversary of service and becoming 100% vested
after the third anniversary of service or upon a change in control of the
Company. Service with USLD prior to the spin-off of the Company from USLD in
August 1996, and service with acquired companies prior to acquisition by the
Company, was credited under the Executive Deferral Plan for purposes of
vesting. Effective July 1, 2000, the Executive Deferral Plan was amended to
provide that Participants immediately vest as to 100% of Deferral
Contributions. Benefits generally are payable to a New Century Executive
Deferral Participant (or his or her beneficiaries) upon retirement,
disability, termination of employment (other than for cause) or death, in
each case as provided in the Executive Deferral Plan.

         EXECUTIVE QUALIFIED DISABILITY PLAN
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         The Company has adopted the New Century Equity Holdings Corp.
Executive Qualified Disability Plan, formerly known as the Billing Concepts
Corp. Executive Qualified Disability Plan (the "Disability Plan"). The
Disability Plan provides long-term disability benefits for certain key
employees occupying management positions and/or certain other highly
compensated employees of the Company who are determined by the Board, from
time to time, to be eligible to participate. Benefits under the Disability
Plan are provided directly by the Company based on definitions, terms and
conditions contained in the Disability Plan documents. Benefits under the
Disability Plan supplement benefits provided under the Company's insured
long-term disability plan. During fiscal 2000, $6,753 in benefits was paid to
a participant under the Disability Plan.

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS AND CHANGE-OF-CONTROL ARRANGEMENTS

         The Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Parris H.
Holmes, Jr. in January 1999. The agreement provides for a five-year term,
subject to automatic extension for an additional one year on each one-year
anniversary of the agreement unless terminated early as provided therein,
including termination by the Company for "cause" (as defined in the
employment agreement) or termination by Mr. Holmes for "good reason" (as
defined in the employment agreement). This employment agreement provides for
an annual, calendar year base salary of $375,000 and an incentive bonus at
the discretion of the Committee. This agreement also provides for
company-paid automobile allowance, club memberships and other benefits and
the Company has a practice of grossing up such benefits for taxes.
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         In May 1998 and March 2000, the Company entered into a split dollar
life insurance arrangement with trusts beneficially owned by Mr. Holmes,
pursuant to which the Company pays the premiums on insurance policies that
provide a total death benefit of approximately $5.54 million. The Company
also provides a tax gross-up on the amount of imputed income recognized by
Mr. Holmes under this arrangement. Upon the death of Mr. Holmes or the
cancellation of the split-dollar agreement, the Company is entitled to
receive repayment of its premiums paid under the policies out of any cash
value or death benefits payable under the policy.

         In 1991 and 1994, the Company purchased "key man" life insurance
policies on the life of Mr. Holmes. In January 2000, the Company canceled
such policies. Mr. Holmes received $300,208, which represents the cash value
of such policies plus an amount to compensate him for the imposition of
related taxes.

         The Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. W. Audie
Long in January 1999. Beginning October 4, 1999, Mr. Long's annual base
salary under the employment agreement was $192,000. The Company did not renew
Mr. Long's employment agreement when it expired January 15, 2001. The Company
and Mr. Long entered into a severance agreement in which the Company has
retained the services of Mr. Long on an independent contractual basis for one
year for a fee of $136,000. The employment agreement of Mr. Long provided
that if the Company terminated his employment without cause (including the
Company's election to not extend the employment agreement at any renewal
date) or if they resign their employment for "good reason" (as defined in his
employment agreement), he would be entitled to the following severance: a
lump-sum payment in the amount equal to two times his then effective annual
base salary ($384,000), continuation of his benefits through the unexpired
term of his agreement or two years if the Company elects not to extend the
employment agreement at any renewal date, and vesting of all outstanding
stock options, which options would remain exercisable through October 2007.
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         The Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Kelly E.
Simmons in January 1999. The agreement provided for a two-year term, subject
to automatic extension for an additional two-year term on each anniversary of
the agreement unless terminated early as provided therein. This employment
agreement provided for an annual, calendar year base salary of $215,000 and
an incentive bonus at the discretion of the Committee. Mr. Simmons resigned
from the Company in January 2000. The employment agreement of Mr. Simmons
provided that if the Company terminated his employment without cause or if he
resigned his employment for "good reason" (as defined in his employment
agreement), he would be entitled to the following severance: a lump-sum
payment in the amount equal to two times his then effective annual base
salary ($430,000), continuation of his benefits through the unexpired term of
his agreement, and vesting of all outstanding stock options.

         The Company entered into an employment agreement with Mr. David P.
Tusa in August 1999. This agreement expires one year from its effective date,
subject to extension for successive one-year terms unless the Company elects
not to extend the agreement. The employment agreement is subject to early
termination as provided therein, including termination by the Company for
"cause" (as defined in the employment agreement) or termination by Mr. Tusa
for "good reason" (as defined in the employment agreement). Mr. Tusa's annual
base salary under the employment agreement is $175,000 Beginning November 1,
2000, Mr. Tusa's annual base salary under the employment agreement is
$192,500. The employment agreement also provides for incentive bonuses at the
discretion of the Compensation Committee.

         Billing Concepts, Inc., entered into an employment agreement with
Mr. Paul L. Gehri in August 2000. This agreement provides for a one-year
term, subject to automatic extension unless and until terminated by either
the Company or Mr. Gehri upon not less than 120 days' prior written notice.
The employment agreement is subject to early termination as provided therein
and provided for an annual base salary of $165,000, payment of certain dues
on behalf of Mr. Gehri and incentive bonuses at the discretion of the
Compensation Committee. Beginning October 23, 2000, after the sale of the
operating divisions to Platinum Equity Holdings, Mr. Gehri's annual base
salary is $172,200.

         The employment agreements of Messrs. Holmes and Tusa provide that if
the Company terminates their employment without cause (including the
Company's election to not extend the employment agreement at any renewal
date) or if they resign their employment for "good reason" (as defined in
their employment agreements), they will be entitled to the following
severance: Mr. Holmes - a lump-sum payment in the amount equal to his base
salary for the unexpired portion of the five-year term of his agreement then
in effect and without giving effect to any further extension (a maximum of
approximately $1,875,000), continuation of his benefits through the unexpired
term of his agreement and vesting of all outstanding stock options, which
options would remain exercisable for the longer of the remainder of the
exercise period established under the option agreement or three years
following the date of termination; and Mr. Tusa - a lump-sum payment in the
amount equal to his then effective annual base salary $192,500.
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         The employment agreement with Mr. Holmes provides that if, at any
time within 12 months of a change of control, he ceases to be an employee of
the Company (or its successor) by reason of (i) termination by the Company
(or its successor) without "cause" (as defined in the employment agreements)
or (ii) voluntary termination by the employee for "good reason upon change of
control" (as defined in the employment agreements), in addition to the
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severance stated above, he will be entitled to receive (a) an additional
payment, if any, that, when added to all other payments received in
connection with a change of control, will result in the maximum amount
allowed to be paid to an employee without triggering an excess parachute
payment (as defined by the Internal Revenue Code), and (b) a payment or
payments equaling the amount of any taxes and interest imposed on any payment
or distribution by the Company to the employee upon termination under (i) or
(ii) above that constitutes an excess parachute payment.

         The employment agreement with Mr. Tusa provides that if, at any time
within 12 months of a change of control, he ceases to be an employee of the
Company (or its successor) by reason of (i) termination by the Company (or
its successor) without "cause" (as defined in the employment agreement) or
(ii) voluntary termination by the employee for "good reason upon change of
control" (as defined in the employment agreement), he will be entitled to
receive a lump-sum payment in the amount equal to his then effective annual
base salary, continuation of his benefits for one year from such termination
and vesting of all outstanding stock options.

         A change of control is deemed to have occurred if (i) more than 30%
of the combined voting power of the Company's then outstanding securities is
acquired, directly or indirectly, (ii) at any time during the 24-month period
after a tender offer, merger, consolidation, sale of assets or contested
election, or any combination of such transactions, at least a majority of the
Company's Board of Directors shall cease to consist of "continuing directors"
(meaning directors of the Company who either were directors prior to such
transaction or who subsequently became directors and whose election, or
nomination for election by the Company's stockholders, was approved by a vote
of at least two thirds of the directors then still in office who were
directors prior to such transaction), (iii) the stockholders of the Company
approve a merger or consolidation of the Company with any other corporation,
other than a merger or consolidation that would result in the voting
securities of the Company outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to
represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting
securities of the surviving entity) at least 60% of the total voting power
represented by the voting securities of the Company or such surviving entity
outstanding immediately after such merger or consolidation or (iv) the
stockholders of the Company approve a plan of complete liquidation of the
Company or an agreement of sale or disposition by the Company of all or
substantially all of the Company's assets.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

         Thomas G. Loeffler, Director of the Company, served on the
Compensation Committee from October 1, 1999 to present. On January 20, 2000
and August 1, 2000, William H. Cunningham and Lee Cooke joined the
Compensation Committee, respectively. Mr. Cooke served as President and Chief
Executive Officer and as a member of the Board of Directors of the Company's
wholly owned subsidiary, CUville.com, Inc., until July 2000, when the assets
of CUville.com, Inc. were sold to a nonaffiliated entity. Mr. Cooke is a
member of the Board of Directors of Sharps Compliance Corp. and is Chairman
of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Habitek International, Inc. d/b/a
U.S. Medical Systems, Inc. Mr. Holmes, Chairman of the Board and Chief
Executive Officer of the Company, also serves on the Board of Directors of
Sharps Compliance Corp.
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PERFORMANCE GRAPH

         The Company's Common Stock has been traded publicly since August 5,
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1996. Prior to such date, there was no established market for its Common
Stock. The following Performance Graph compares the Company's cumulative
total stockholder return on its Common Stock from August 5, 1996 (the first
day which the Common Stock was publicly traded), through December 31, 2000,
with the cumulative total return of the S&P 500 Index and a peer group over
the same period. The peer group is comprised of seven hundred fifty (750)
data processing and computer companies with similar standard industrial
classification codes as the Company, and whose stock is traded on the Nasdaq
market. The graph assumes that the value of the investment in the Company's
Common Stock and each index was $100 at August 5, 1996, and that all
dividends were reinvested.

                COMPARISON OF FIVE-YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN

SUMMARY DATA FOR CHART
                           AUG-96      SEP-96      SEP-97      SEP-98      SEP-99      SEP-00       DEC-00
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

The Company              $ 100.00   $  104.71   $  164.71   $   65.88   $   23.53   $   14.40   $     9.55
S&P 500 Stocks           $ 100.00   $  104.52   $  146.97   $  160.78   $  205.27   $  233.60   $   215.19
Nasdaq Computer and
Data Processing Stocks   $ 100.00   $  109.38   $  148.03   $  191.85   $  325.77   $  409.50   $   253.33

         The foregoing graph is based on historical data and is not
necessarily indicative of future performance. This graph shall not be deemed
to be "soliciting material" or to be "filed" with the Commission or subject
to Regulations 14A and 14C under the Exchange Act or to the liabilities of
Section 18 under the Exchange Act.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

         Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires that the Company's
directors, executive officers and persons who own more than 10% of a
registered class of the Company's equity securities file with the Commission
initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership of Common
Stock and other equity securities of the Company. Directors, executive
officers and greater than 10% stockholders are required by Commission
regulations to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms
they file.

         To the Company's knowledge, based solely on a review of the copies
of the Section 16(a) reports furnished to the Company and written
representations that no other reports were required, during the fiscal year
ended September 30, 2000, all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable to
its directors, executive officers and greater than 10% beneficial owners were
complied with.
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                              RELATED TRANSACTIONS

         On April 5, 2000, the Board of Directors of the Company approved a
restricted stock grant to the Chief Executive Officer of the Company. The
restricted stock consists of 400,000 shares of Princeton common stock, which
vests on April 30, 2003. The Company expenses the fair market value of the
restricted stock grant over the three-year period ending April 30, 2003. The
Company recognized $0.3 million during fiscal 2000 as compensation expense
related to the stock grant. The Company estimates it will recognize $0.5

Edgar Filing: NEW CENTURY EQUITY HOLDINGS CORP - Form DEF 14A

28



million as compensation expense related to the stock grant in 2001. Princeton
eCom Corporation is a privately held company of which the Company owns
approximately 42.5%.

         During fiscal 2000, the Company chartered a jet airplane from a
company associated with Parris H. Holmes, Jr., Chairman of the Board and
Chief Executive Officer of the Company. Under the terms of the charter
agreement, the Company was obligated to pay annual minimum fees of $500,000
over the five years ending March 31, 2003 for such charter services. During
the fiscal year ended September 30, 2000, the Company paid approximately
$615,000 in fees related to this agreement. During the fourth quarter of
2000, the Company terminated this contract with no future obligations.

         On December 16, 1999, the Company made a $130,000 loan, with
interest accruing at the rate of 8% per annum, to W. Audie Long, who served
as Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary of the
Company until his resignation on January 15, 2001. The largest aggregate
amount of indebtedness outstanding for this loan (including interest) during
fiscal 2000 was $133,162. This principal and accrued interest, aggregating
$3,162, were forgiven by the Company in April 2000 in lieu of a cash bonus
earned in fiscal 1999.

                        PROPOSALS FOR NEXT ANNUAL MEETING

         Any proposals of holders of Common Stock intended to be presented
pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act ("Rule 14a-8") at the Annual
Meeting of Stockholders to be held in 2002 must be received by the Company,
addressed to the Secretary of the Company at 10101 Reunion Place, Suite 450,
San Antonio, Texas 78216, between October 8, 2001 and November 7, 2001 to be
considered for inclusion in the Company's proxy statement and form of proxy
related to such meeting. After November 7, 2001, notice to the Company of a
stockholder proposal submitted otherwise than pursuant to Rule 14a-8 will be
considered untimely, and the person named in proxies solicited by the Board
of Directors of the Company for its 2002 Annual Meeting of Stockholders may
exercise discretionary authority voting power with respect to any such
proposal as to which the Company does not receive timely notice.

         The Company's Amended and Restated Bylaws establish an advance
notice procedure with regard to stockholder proposals to be brought before an
annual or special meeting of stockholders (the "Business Procedure"). The
Business Procedure provides that stockholder proposals must be submitted in
writing in a timely manner in order to be considered at any annual or special
meeting. To be timely, notice must be received by New Century (i) in the case
of an annual meeting, not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to
the date of New Century's proxy materials for the previous year's annual
meeting, or (ii) in the case of a special meeting, not less than the close of
business on the seventh day following the day on which notice of such meeting
is first given to stockholders.

         Under the Business Procedure, notice relating to a stockholder
proposal must contain certain information about such proposal and about the
stockholder who proposes to bring the proposal before the meeting, including
(A) the name and address of the stockholder who intends to make the proposal
and the text of the proposal to be introduced; (b) the class and number of
shares of stock held of record, owned beneficially and represented by proxy
by such stockholder as of the record date for the meeting (if such date shall
then have been made publicly available) and as of the date of such notice;
and (c) a representation that the stockholder intends to appear in person or
by proxy at the meeting to introduce the proposal or proposals, specified in
the notice. No business shall be conducted at a meeting except business
brought before the annual meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth
above. If the Chairman or other officer presiding at a meeting determines
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that the stockholder proposal was not properly brought before such meeting,
such proposal will not be introduced at such meeting. Nothing in the Business
Procedure will preclude discussion by any stockholder of any proposal
properly made or brought before an annual or special meeting in accordance
with the above-mentioned procedures.
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        The provisions of the Business Procedure will be subject to rules of
the Commission with respect to stockholder proposals so long as the Common
Stock remains quoted on the Nasdaq National Market or is listed on a national
securities exchange or is otherwise required to be registered under the
Exchange Act. Any stockholder proposal that is submitted in compliance with
such rules and is required by such rules to be set forth in the proxy
statement of the Company will be set forth despite the requirements of the
Amended and Restated Bylaws of the Company with respect to the timing and
form of notice for such proposals.

                                  OTHER MATTERS

         As of the date of this Proxy Statement, management does not intend
to present any other items of business and is not aware of any matters to be
presented for action at the Annual Meeting other than those described above.
However, if any other matters should come before the Annual Meeting, it is
the intention of the persons named as proxies in the accompanying proxy card
to vote in accordance with their best judgment on such matters.

                                           By order of the Board of Directors,

                                           /s/ DAVID P. TUSA
                                           David P. Tusa
                                           CORPORATE SECRETARY

San Antonio, Texas
April 2, 2001
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                                  APPENDIX "A"

         In accordance with Rule 14a-3(c) under the Securities Exchange Act
of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), as adapted to the "Summary Annual
Report" procedure, this Appendix and the information contained herein is
provided solely for the information of stockholders and the Securities and
Exchange Commission. Such information shall not be deemed to be "soliciting
material" or to be "filed" with the Commision or subject to Regulations 14A
and 14C under the Exchange Act (except as provided in Rule 14a-3) or to the
liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act.

FORM 10-K

         The Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended
September 30, 2000, has been filed with the Securities and Exchange
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Commission. A copy of this report may be obtained without cost by writing the
Company's investor relations department at 10101 Reunion Place, Suite 450,
San Antonio, Texas 78216, or calling (210) 302-0444.

         THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS APPENDIX CONTAINS CERTAIN
"FORWARD-LOOKING" STATEMENTS AS SUCH TERM IS DEFINED IN THE PRIVATE
SECURITIES LITIGATION REFORM ACT OF 1995 AND INFORMATION RELATING TO THE
COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES THAT ARE BASED ON THE BELIEFS OF THE COMPANY'S
MANAGEMENT AS WELL AS ASSUMPTIONS MADE BY AND INFORMATION CURRENTLY AVAILABLE
TO THE COMPANY'S MANAGEMENT. WHEN USED IN THIS REPORT, THE WORDS
"ANTICIPATE," "BELIEVE," "ESTIMATE," "EXPECT" AND "INTEND" AND WORDS OR
PHRASES OF SIMILAR IMPORT, AS THEY RELATE TO THE COMPANY OR ITS SUBSIDIARIES
OR COMPANY MANAGEMENT, ARE INTENDED TO IDENTIFY FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS.
SUCH STATEMENTS REFLECT THE CURRENT RISKS, UNCERTAINTIES AND ASSUMPTIONS
RELATED TO CERTAIN FACTORS INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATIONS, COMPETITIVE
FACTORS, GENERAL ECONOMIC CONDITIONS, CUSTOMER RELATIONS, RELATIONSHIPS WITH
VENDORS, THE INTEREST RATE ENVIRONMENT, GOVERNMENTAL REGULATION AND
SUPERVISION, SEASONALITY, DISTRIBUTION NETWORKS, PRODUCT INTRODUCTIONS AND
ACCEPTANCE, TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE, CHANGES IN INDUSTRY PRACTICES, ONE-TIME
EVENTS AND OTHER FACTORS DESCRIBED HEREIN AND IN OTHER FILINGS MADE BY THE
COMPANY WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION. BASED UPON CHANGING
CONDITIONS, SHOULD ANY ONE OR MORE OF THESE RISKS OR UNCERTAINTIES
MATERIALIZE, OR SHOULD ANY UNDERLYING ASSUMPTIONS PROVE INCORRECT, ACTUAL
RESULTS MAY VARY MATERIALLY FROM THOSE DESCRIBED HEREIN AS ANTICIPATED,
BELIEVED, ESTIMATED, EXPECTED OR INTENDED. THE COMPANY DOES NOT INTEND TO
UPDATE THESE FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS.

                                      A-1

MARKET FOR THE COMPANY'S COMMON EQUITY AND
          RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

MARKET INFORMATION

         The Company's common stock, par value $0.01 per share (the "Common
Stock"), is quoted on the Nasdaq National Market ("Nasdaq") under the symbol
"NCEH." The table below sets forth the high and low bid prices for the Common
Stock from October 1, 1998, through December 15, 2000, as reported by the Nasdaq
National Market. These price quotations reflect inter-dealer prices, without
retail mark-up, mark-down or commission, and may not necessarily represent
actual transactions.

                                                         HIGH            LOW
                                                         ----            ---

Fiscal Year Ended September 30, 1999:
   1st quarter                                          $17              $10
   2nd quarter                                          $11 7/8          $7 15/16
   3rd quarter                                          $14              $9 7/8
   4th quarter                                          $11 3/16         $4 1/2

Fiscal Year Ending September 30, 2000:
   1st quarter                                          $8 3/16          $3 7/8
   2nd quarter                                          $9 15/16         $5
   3rd quarter                                          $7 5/8           $3 1/8
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   4th quarter                                          $4 7/8           $2 27/32

Fiscal Year Ending September 30, 2001:
   1st quarter (through December 15, 2000)              $3 5/16          $1 11/32

STOCKHOLDERS

         At December 15, 2000, there were 36,745,460 shares of Common Stock
outstanding, held by 474 holders of record. The last reported sales price of
the Common Stock on December 15, 2000, was $2 5/8 per share.

DIVIDEND POLICY

         The Company has never declared or paid any cash dividends on the
Common Stock. The Company presently intends to retain all earnings for the
operation and development of its business and does not anticipate paying any
cash dividends on the Common Stock in the foreseeable future.

                                      A-2

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL
          CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

         The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the
Consolidated Financial Statements of the Company, the Notes thereto and the
other financial information included elsewhere in this Report. For purposes
of the following discussion, references to yearly periods refer to the
Company's fiscal years ended September 30.

GENERAL

         The Company's revenues are derived primarily from its Internet
division. FIData, Inc. ("FIData"), acquired in November 1999, provides
Internet-based automated loan approval products to the financial services
industries. The Company has an equity interest in Princeton eCom Corporation
("Princeton"), which offers electronic bill presentment and payment services
via the Internet and telephone. The Company purchased additional equity
interests in Princeton during the second and fourth quarters of 2000. As of
September 30, 2000, the Company's ownership percentage in Princeton
approximated 42.5%. During the second quarter of 2000, the Company purchased
a 22% equity interest in CoreINTELLECT, Inc. ("Core"), which provides
Internet-based business-to-business products for the acquisition,
classification, retention and dissemination of business-critical knowledge
and information.

         On October 23, 2000, the Company completed the sale of the
Transaction Processing ("Transaction Processing") and Software ("Software")
divisions to Platinum Equity Holdings ("Platinum") of Los Angeles, California
(the "Transaction"). Total consideration consisted of $52.5 million in cash
and a royalty, assuming achievement of certain revenue targets associated
with the divested divisions, of up to $20 million. In addition, the Company
will receive payments totaling $7.5 million for consulting services provided
to Platinum over the twenty-four month period following the Transaction.
Through the Transaction Processing division, the Company provided billing
clearinghouse and information management services in the United States to the
telecommunications industry. Through its subsidiary, Aptis, Inc., the
Software division developed, licensed and supported convergent billing
systems for telecommunications and Internet service providers and provides
direct billing outsourcing services.
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         The operating results of the Internet division are segregated and
reported as continuing operations while the Transaction Processing and
Software operating results are segregated and reported as discontinued
operations in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations in
accordance with Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 30. Prior period
operating results and financial position have been restated to reflect
continuing operations. The operating results of both continuing and
discontinued operations are presented below.

RESULTS OF CONTINUING OPERATIONS - INTERNET

         Total revenues for 2000 were $0.4 million compared to no revenues in
1999 and 1998. These revenues were derived from FIData's automated loan
approval products and services. Gross profit margin of 15% reported for 2000
could increase in subsequent periods as a result of the release of the new
version of FIData's core instant loan application approval product.

         Selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses are comprised
of all selling, marketing and administrative costs incurred in direct support
of the business operations of the Company. SG&A expenses for 2000 were $9.3
million compared to $5.3 million in 1999 and $3.3 million in 1998. SG&A
expenses increased from 1999 to 2000 primarily due to the acquisition of
FIData in November 1999, as well as SG&A expenses incurred by efforts to
develop a financial services website focused on the credit union industry. In
the third quarter of 2000, the Company narrowed its credit union efforts to
focus on FIData only. Corporate SG&A expenses increased from 1998 to 1999
primarily due to an increase in operating leases and overall increased
expenditures.

         Research and development ("R&D") expenses are comprised of the
salaries and benefits of the employees involved in development and related
expenses. R&D expenses incurred during 2000 related to the development of the
financial services website, which was suspended during the third quarter of
2000.

         Depreciation and amortization expenses are incurred with respect to
certain assets, including computer hardware, software, office equipment,
furniture, goodwill and other intangibles. Depreciation and amortization
expense was $1.6 million in 2000 compared to $0.04 million in 1999 and 1998.
The increase from 1999 to 2000 is attributable to the amortization of
intangibles acquired in connection with the acquisition of FIData in November
1999. During 2000, the Company recognized $1.3 million of amortization
expense related to these intangibles.

                                      A-3

         Net other expense of $15.0 million in 2000 compares to $1.8 million
in 1999 and $2.0 million in 1998. The increase in net other expense from 1999
was primarily due to an increase in the Company's equity interest in
Princeton and the equity interest in Core, acquired in the second quarter of
2000. Net other expense in 2000 also includes $5.0 million of in-process
research and development costs acquired in connection with the March 2000
equity investments in Princeton and Core.

         The Company's effective tax benefit was 15% in 2000, 28% in 1999 and
23% in 1998. The Company's effective tax benefit is lower than the federal
statutory benefit due to certain deductions taken for financial reporting
purposes that are not deductible for federal income tax purposes. Exclusive
of nondeductible in-process research and development costs related to the
acquisition of Princeton and Core and nondeductible losses from its Internet
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investments, the Company's effective tax benefit would have been 37.0% in
2000, 1999 and 1998.

         Loss from continuing operations was $26.6 million, $5.2 million and
$4.1 million in 2000, 1999 and 1998, respectively. Loss from continuing
operations for 2000 includes special charges of $7.1 million incurred in the
first and second quarters. In the first quarter, special charges of $1.7
million represent in-process research and development costs acquired in
connection with the acquisition of FIData in November 1999. In the second
quarter, the Company recorded $5.0 million of in-process research and
development costs acquired in connection with the equity investments in
Princeton and Core. Loss from continuing operations for 1998 reflects special
charges of $2.0 million during the fourth quarter of 1998, representing
in-process research and development costs acquired in connection with the
acquisition of 22% of the capital stock of Princeton. The increase in loss
from continuing operations from year to year, exclusive of special charges,
is attributable to higher SG&A, R&D and depreciation and amortization
expenses.

RESULTS OF DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS - TRANSACTION PROCESSING AND SOFTWARE

         The following table presents the operating results of the Company's
Transaction Processing and Software divisions and as a percentage of related
revenues for each year, which are reflected as discontinued operations in the
Consolidated Statements of Operations.

                                                                          YEAR ENDED SEPTEMBER 30,
                                               ------------------------- -------------------------- -------------------------
(IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PERCENTAGES)                       2000                      1999                       1998
                                               ------------------------- -------------------------- -------------------------

Transaction Processing revenues.........         $113,085      78.2%        $135,403      74.7%        $147,542      83.8%
Software revenue........................           31,522      21.8           45,921      25.3           28,481      16.2
                                                 --------    ------         --------    ------         --------    ------
 Operating revenue......................          144,607     100.0          181,324     100.0          176,023     100.0
Cost of revenues........................          100,010      69.2          109,519      60.4          108,178      61.5
                                                 --------    ------         --------    ------         --------    ------
Gross profit............................           44,597      30.8           71,805      39.6           67,845      38.5
Selling, general and administrative
   expenses.............................           28,830      19.9           28,333      15.6           19,696      11.2
Bad debt expense........................            6,081       4.2            1,663       0.9                -        -
Research and development................           11,763       8.1            5,725       3.2            3,277       1.9
Advance funding program income, net..              (1,856)     (1.3)          (3,673)     (2.0)          (7,793)     (4.4)
Depreciation and amortization expense..            11,273       7.8            9,286       5.1            7,055       4.8
Special and other charges...............            1,216       0.8            1,529       0.8                -        -
                                                 --------    ------         --------    ------         --------    ------
(Loss) income from discontinued
   operations...........................         $(12,710)     (8.8)%       $ 28,942      16.0%        $ 45,610      25.9%
                                                 ========    ======         ========    ======         ========    ======

OPERATING REVENUES

         Transaction Processing fees charged by the Company included
processing and customer service inquiry fees. Processing fees were assessed
to customers either as a fee charged for each telephone call record or other
transaction processed or as a percentage of the customer's revenue that was
submitted by the Company to local exchange carriers for billing and
collection. Processing fees also included any charges assessed to the Company
by local exchange carriers for billing and collection services that were
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passed through to the customer. Customer service inquiry fees were assessed
to customers either as a fee charged for each record processed by the Company
or as a fee charged for each billing inquiry made by end users.

                                      A-4

         Transaction Processing revenues decreased $22.3 million, or 16.5%,
from 1999, and $12.1 million, or 8.2%, from 1998. The decrease in revenue
from year to year was primarily attributable to an overall decrease in the
number of call records processed. The number of call records processed for
billing was negatively impacted by market pressures that have occurred in the
long distance industry. Management has continued to take actions in order to
mitigate the effects of "slamming and cramming" issues on the call record
volumes of its current customer base. Consequently, the number of call
records processed for billing decreased from the prior years. Telephone call
record volumes were as follows:

                                                     YEAR ENDED SEPTEMBER 30,
                                                     -------------------------
                                                      2000     1999      1998
                                                      ----     ----      ----
                                                          (IN MILLIONS)

Direct dial long distance services .............      457.8     599.0    612.6
Operator services ..............................       76.3      97.2    134.6
Enhanced billing services.......................        3.5       4.7     11.4
Billing management services.....................      204.0     230.4    329.1

         In addition to license and maintenance fees charged by Software for
the use of its billing software applications, fees were charged on a time and
materials basis for software customization and professional services.
Software revenues also included retail sales of third-party computer hardware
and software.

         Software revenues decreased $14.4 million, or 31.4%, from 1999
compared to increased revenues of $17.4 million, or 61.2%, from 1998. The
decrease in revenues from 1999 was primarily attributable to lower sales of
billing systems in 2000, which corresponded to a decrease in software license
fees. The increase in revenues from 1998 was primarily attributable to the
increase in license and maintenance fees.

COST OF REVENUES

         For the Transaction Processing division, cost of revenues included
billing and collection fees charged by local exchange carriers as well as all
costs associated with the customer service organization, including staffing
expenses and costs associated with telecommunications services. Billing and
collection fees charged by the local exchange carriers included fees that
were assessed for each record submitted and for each bill rendered to its
end-user customers. For the Software division, cost of revenues included the
cost of third-party computer hardware and software sold, and the salaries and
benefits of software support, technical and professional service personnel
who generated revenue from contracted services. The decrease in cost of
revenues from 1999 is primarily related to higher billing and collection
costs charged by the local exchange carriers.

SELLING, GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE

Edgar Filing: NEW CENTURY EQUITY HOLDINGS CORP - Form DEF 14A

35



         SG&A expenses for 2000 were $28.8 million, compared to $28.3 million
in 1999 and $19.7 million in 1998. The increase in SG&A in 1999 was primarily
due to the Software division incurring a higher level of SG&A expenses to
build an infrastructure consistent with expected growth. The SG&A expenses
remained consistent in 2000 as the growth in the Software division declined.

BAD DEBT EXPENSE

         Bad debt expense for 2000 was $6.1 million compared to $1.7 million
in 1999 and $0 in 1998. Bad debt increased from 1999 primarily due to a $3.5
million charge taken in the third quarter of 2000. Related to the Software
division, this charge is a result of the narrowing of various software
product offerings, the refocusing of software development efforts and a
reserve associated with a significant account.

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

         R&D expenses were comprised of the salaries and benefits of the
employees involved in software development and related expenses. The Company
internally funded R&D activities with respect to efforts associated with
creating new and enhanced Transaction Processing services products and
products related to its convergent billing software platform for both
telecommunication and Internet service providers. R&D expenses in 2000 were
$11.8 million compared to $5.7 million in 1999 and $3.3 million in 1998.

                                      A-5

ADVANCE FUNDING PROGRAM INCOME AND EXPENSE

         Advance funding program income was $2.0 million in 2000 compared to
$3.8 million in 1999 and $7.9 million in 1998. The decrease from year to year
was primarily the result of a lower level of customer receivables financed
under the Company's advance funding program. The quarterly average balance of
purchased receivables was $20.4 million, $48.2 million and $83.0 million in
2000, 1999 and 1998, respectively.

         The advance funding program expense was $0.1 million in 2000, 1999
and 1998, due to the Company financing all customer receivables during 2000,
1999 and 1998 with internally generated funds rather than with funds borrowed
through the Company's revolving credit facility. The expense recognized
represents unused credit facility fees and was the minimum expense that the
Company could have incurred during these years.

INCOME FROM DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

         Including special and other charges, loss from discontinued
operations in 2000 was $12.7 million compared to income from discontinued
operations in 1999 of $28.9 million and $45.6 million in 1998. The decrease
in income from discontinued operations from year to year is attributable to
lower revenues and higher operating expenses.

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

         The Company's cash balance for continuing operations was a $0.2
million deficit at September 30, 2000 compared to $0.2 million at September
30, 1999. These low balances are the result of funding for continuing
operations coming from the discontinued operations. During 2000, the Company
made cash investments of $39.6 million in Princeton and $6.0 million in Core.
In connection with the Transaction, the Company received $52.5 million in
October 2000. In addition, the Company may receive a royalty, assuming
achievement of certain revenue targets associated with the divisions sold to
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Platinum, of up to $20 million. The Company also will receive payments
totaling $7.5 million for consulting services provided to Platinum over the
twenty-four month post-closing period.

         The Company's working capital position decreased to $3.0 million at
September 30, 2000 from $73.6 million at September 30, 1999. On a pro forma
basis and assuming the Transaction was completed on September 30, 2000, the
Company's working capital position was $47.9 million. The decrease in working
capital was primarily attributable to the equity investments in Princeton and
Core and the acquisition of FIData. Net cash provided by operating activities
was $50.8 million in 2000, compared to net cash used by operating activities
of $0.9 million in 1999 and net cash provided by operating activities of $1.1
million in 1998. The amounts primarily reflect net income from 1998 to 2000,
exclusive of special charges.

         In December 1996, the Company secured a $50.0 million revolving line
of credit facility with certain lenders primarily to draw upon to advance
funds to its billing customers prior to collection of the funds from the
local exchange carriers. This credit facility terminated on March 20, 2000.
The Company currently does not have a need for a line of credit due to its
significant cash resources from the Transaction.

         Capital expenditures amounted to approximately $50,000 in 2000 and
related primarily to the purchase of computer equipment and software. The
Company anticipates capital expenditures before acquisitions, if any, of
approximately $0.1 million in fiscal 2001 largely related to expenditures for
furniture, fixtures, leasehold improvements, computer software and hardware
upgrades. The Company believes that it will be able to fund expenditures with
internally generated funds and borrowings, but there can be no assurance that
such funds will be available or expended.

         In September 1998, the Company acquired a 22% ownership position in
Princeton, which is a privately held company headquartered in Princeton, New
Jersey specializing in comprehensive electronic bill presentment and payment
services via the Internet and telephone to financial institutions and large
businesses. During 1999, the Company acquired additional shares of Princeton
common stock, increasing the Company's ownership position to approximately
24% at September 30, 1999. The Company accounts for its investment in
Princeton under the equity method.

         In November 1999, the Company completed the acquisition of FIData, a
company located in Austin, Texas that provides Internet-based automated loan
approval products to the financial services industries. The total
consideration for the acquisition was approximately $4.2 million in cash and
debt assumption and 1,100,000 shares of the Company's common stock. This
acquisition has been accounted for as a purchase. Accordingly, the results of
operations for FIData have been included in the Company's consolidated
financial statements, and the shares related to the acquisition have been
included in the weighted average shares outstanding for purposes of
calculating net loss from continuing operations per common share since the
date of acquisition. Approximately $7.4 million was recorded as goodwill and
other intangibles and is included in Other assets. During the first quarter
of 2000, the Company expensed $1.7 million of in-process R&D acquired in
connection with this acquisition.

                                      A-6

         In March 2000, the Company increased its ownership percentage in
Princeton with an additional $33.5 million equity investment, which consisted
of $27.0 million of convertible preferred stock and $6.5 million of common
stock. In connection with this investment, the Company expensed $2.5 million
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of in-process R&D costs during 2000. In June 2000, under the terms of a
Convertible Promissory Note, the Company advanced $5.0 million to Princeton.
In the fourth quarter of 2000, the Convertible Promissory Note was converted
into shares of Princeton preferred stock, which is convertible into 1,111,111
shares of Princeton common stock. The Company's ownership percentage in
Princeton at September 30, 2000, was approximately 42.5%. The Company
anticipates additional equity investments in Princeton as Princeton positions
itself for further growth.

         In March 2000, the Company completed the purchase of a voting
preferred stock investment of $6.0 million in Core, a Dallas, Texas-based
company that develops and markets Internet-based busi
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